Hong Kong, January 31st, 2000

Hi Gavin

I haven't written to you for a while. But I am sending this by post rather than by email as you said it was often difficult to get to a computer. I am very busy at the moment. It is cold at the moment but nowhere near as bad as the storm we saw on TV that hit North Carolina a few days ago, just as you said you were to be heading out for winter training (I think). Saw the airport with planes almost buried in snow. Haven't heard any more so I guess most of the snow from that storm has melted.

Finished my last class last Saturday -- possibly for ever (?) as I have to retire at the end of July. No particular feelings about it. In some ways I am quite pleased the teaching is over. Now, I only have to mark some projects when they come in.

About a dozen pirates were executed in China the other day. They had commandeered a HK freighter, murdered all the crew, and taken the ship to China where they re-sold all the stuff they had seized. They were also in cohoots of course with corrupt officials. There has been a lot of piracy in the past few years in the South China Sea, originating from China, Indonesia and Thailand mainly. Some of the ships taken would eventually turn up later doing trade under new names.

Talking of corruption, there has been a bit of it in the building of flats for the HK Housing Authority. Mostly involves faulty piling. The most recent case involves an estate in Shatin which was discovered with faulty piling. All the blocks are now 31 floors high. Construction has ceased while an investigation is carried out but they have said that it is probable that all the blocks will have to come down!

About 12 days ago, I injured my lower back in the same place as a few years ago. I don’t know if you can remember. Don't know if it happened in the gym or not. But I felt it going home lugging a load of stuff from the supermarket. Agony! Anyway, didn't go to the clinic / physiotherapist as I did last time when they made it far, far worse. Kept it hot most of the time (have a hotty against my back right now) and continued very light exercise. However, couldn't go for a run 2 days after the injury but went for one last Saturday (around Plover Cover over the hills and back). Took 4 hours as compared with 3:34 last year (this was the fasted time for this route) so not too bad. No pain but running was rather limited as I couldn’t take large steps or raise my legs high. Painful though when I tripped; all the body muscles seem to automatically tense to prevent you from falling over. 

Nadine is off to Switzerland on Friday which is also the first day of Chinese new Year. Not that it will be much of a holiday for me with all the work I have to do. (Saw a poster on the door of one of the lecturers here which said: "God put me on Earth to accomplish a certain number of tasks; I am now so far behind that I will live forever!")

Got an e-mail from Leonie. She says she is flying to San Francisco for one day for Chinese New Year. She also phoned a couple of weeks go as she was peeing blood (something like you when you were young – remember?) Anyway she went to the UCSD clinic the next day and it seems it was not serious.

Hope everything is going OK for you and that the winter training is not too cold!

KUNG HEI FAT CHOY!

Love

Dad

